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SOLANO COUNTY COMMUNITY COLLEGE DISTRICT

GOVERNING BOARD

UNADOPTED MINUTES

1.
CALL TO ORDER

A meeting of the Solano County Community College District Governing Board was called to order at 7:00 p.m., on Wednesday, September 1, 2004, in the Administration Building, Room 626, Solano Community College, 4000 Suisun Valley Road, Fairfield, CA 94534-3197, by Denis Honeychurch, Vice President.

2.
PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE TO THE FLAG OF THE UNITED STATES OF AMERICA

Vice President Honeychurch led those present in the pledge of allegiance to the flag of the United States of America.  

3.
ROLL CALL

Members Present:  

James M. Claffey, President

Denis Honeychurch, Vice President 

Pam Keith

Phil McCaffrey

Willie McKnight

Jerry R. Wilkerson

Lisa LaFarga, Student Trustee

Paulette J. Perfumo, Ph.D., Secretary 

Members Absent:

Vacancy from Area #4 – Benicia, Vallejo, Suisun

Others Present:

James Bracy, Vice President of Student Services

Floyd Hogue, Ph.D., Interim Vice President, Academic Affairs

Willard Wright, Ed.D., Vice President of Administrative and Business Services

Ernesto Fuentes, J.D., Director of Human Resources

Patricia Y. Cordry, Executive Coordinator, Superintendent-President/Governing Board

4.
APPROVAL OF AGENDA

Moved by Trustee Phil McCaffrey and seconded by Trustee Pam Keith for approval of the agenda.  The motion passed unanimously.

5.
COMMENTS FROM MEMBERS OF THE PUBLIC

Sarah Phelan, member of the Humanities Division, informed the Board that Kathy Rosengren was featured in the Ashland, Oregon Shakespeare Festival program, the first time anyone has ever been featured in the program who is not directly affiliated with the theater company.  The program is published once a year and features playwrights, directors, actors, synopses of the plays and a full listing of directors, actors, dancers, musicians and others.  The recognition was due to the suggestion of Shirley Hamilton, former Solano College Curriculum Analyst.  Professor Phelan stated that the article also promotes Solano Community College by indicating that Ms. Rosengren has spent the past 28 years teaching English 87 – Drama and Performance, and taking students by the carload to Ashland to experience the theater.  Professor Phelan stated that thousands of people now know about Solano College, our course and Ms. Rosengren’s commitment to enriching students’ lives.  Ms. Rosengren was lauded with a round of applause.  Vice President Honeychurch expressed appreciation to Professor Phelan for her report and extended congratulations to Ms. Rosengren.  

6.
REPORTS 

(a)
Academic Senate

Gail Kropp, Academic Senate President, reported that:

--the Senate met for Flex Cal on August 19 in a joint session with the Educational Administrators. Discussion was held on the proposed changes to the Program Discontinuance policy, participatory governance, Senate goals for 2004-05, work of the Senate and CTA jointly and the reinstitution of Scholia, a scholarly journal inviting commentary from the entire community.  In addition, presentations were heard from Alpha Tech on the Technology Plan and the accreditation self study.  Senate goals identified for 2004-05 are:  (1) improve the practice of participatory governance at Solano; (2) produce an honest, fair and responsive self-study document for accreditation in a timely fashion; (3) create an academic integrity policy; (4) create a Senate website and post all Senate business; and (5) formulate SCC’s response to the proposed changes at the statewide level to the math requirement.  Faculty would like to ensure that the campus community has adequate time to review, meet, and discuss the new Program Discontinuance document and compare it with the original policy.  The Academic Senate directed Ms. Kropp to the convey the following two requests to the Board:  

1) The Senate requests that the Governing Board defer further action on the Program Discontinuance Policy in order to allow the campus adequate time to thoughtfully review, discuss and meet as a group to review the changes.  

2) If as the proposed changes would seem to indicate the Board was not satisfied with its representation on the committee that created the Program Discontinuance policy, the Senate requests a joint meeting between the Governing Board and the Senate to discuss changes in process.  

Vice President Honeychurch indicated that  the Board would be willing to defer the decision from  September 15 until the first Board meeting in October.  He also stated that regarding the Senate’s other suggestion about a meeting, the Board would like to have the Senate put, in writing, the specifics of their concerns about the policy and to try to resolve the matter through the staff.  If that does not come to fruition, then a meeting would be set up with the Board.  The written response from the Senate outlining the Senate’s concerns is due by September 15 and the Program Discontinuance item will return to the Board at the first meeting in October.   

(b)
Associated Students of Solano College (ASSC)

David Brannen expressed ASSC’s sincere condolences to the family of Trustee Bill Thurston for his passing in July.  Mr. Brannen stated that Trustee Thurston was a powerful advocate for students and he will be sorely missed. 

Mr. Brannen stated that the ASSC has seated the student Senate and is preparing for “Solano Daze” this fall.  ASSC is also preparing for a commemoration for the 911 victims which is scheduled to take place shortly before the first football game of the season on Saturday, September 11.  Mr. Brannen introduced Ms. Mackenzie Spillner, newly-appointed ASSC representative to the Governing Board.  Ms. Spillner is in her second year at Solano, is the daughter of Dr. Charles Spillner, science instructor, a member of both honor societies on campus and an officer of Phi Theta Kappa.  

(c)
Superintendent-President

Dr. Perfumo reported that:

--the first organizational meeting of the Accreditation Steering Committee was held September 1, 2004.  Dr. Perfumo and Academic Senate President Kropp have discussed the establishment of a joint task force to look at student learning outcomes (SLO) since the most sweeping change in the new accreditation standards really focuses on student learning outcomes and how they are assessed and measured.  Dr. Perfumo stated that this is an opportune time to have dialogue across the campus about what student outcomes are, how Solano measures them and sets up assessment, and how we work with our Office of Research and Planning to accomplish these goals.  Solano’s visitation will be one year from this October.  She indicated that the Commission will want to see that we have engaged and begun a process of discussion and setting in place ways to look at, evaluate and measure SLO's and have that discussion with all constituent groups to make sure we are doing this in a way that is meaningful.  Dr. Perfumo and Senate President Kropp will have a follow-up meeting to set up the task force so that they can get the task force underway.

--like the Academic Senate, the Executive Council is also concerned about participatory governance. Dr. Perfumo has asked Executive Council members to all attend Academic Senate meetings, along with her, so they can hear the concerns of the faculty and participate more closely with them so that the administration can be more closely in touch with the needs and concerns of the faculty.  Dr. Perfumo also extended an invitation to ASSC to make EC members available for meeting presentations or address student interests.  Dr. Perfumo also welcomed Mackenzie Spillner as the new student representative to the Board.  

--the Solano County School Boards Association reception will be held on Tuesday, September 28, 2004, 4-6 p.m., at the Solano County Office of Education.  

--the next meeting of the Vacaville Select Committee has been moved to September 13, 2004 due to Labor Day.  Solano College will host the meeting at the Vacaville Center.  

--school is in full swing with enrollment up by 4.9 percent in headcount and FTES.  This comes at a time when there has been an increase in fees from $18 to $26 per unit and neighboring colleges are experiencing enrollment declines.  Dr. Perfumo commended Vice President Bracy for taking steps to employ a financial aid specialist when funds became available through the State this year for recruitment.  She also commended Nancy Hopkins for advertising financial aid opportunities for students.  The Deans are working with Dr. Hogue to continue tracking enrollment. 

· Bond Update

Tom Berger, Kitchell Program Manager, reviewed the written Bond Update which was provided to the Board in advance of the meeting.  Repair and resurfacing for the tennis courts is still underway.  The Nut Tree Aeronautics Hangar project is on this Board agenda for taking the project out to bid next week and then bringing it back to the Board for awarding the bid at the first meeting in October. 

Construction Update

Last week, Kitchell produced the first Construction Update which will be mass e-mailed.  Construction Updates will be sent out every other week during the remainder of this year and weekly beginning in 2005. 

Center Update

The second meeting with the City of Vallejo was held to coordinate Columbus Parkway improvements and get final approval for the intersection and secondary entrances.  The Vallejo Center Project Committee met this week and is still in the schematic design phase.  The Committee is reviewing exterior elevations and the architect will follow up on feedback from the Committee in a meeting next week.

With the Student Center, program information is still being formulated for what goes in the building while staying within budget.  Some concessions were made on shared space in order to remain within budget.

The new architect is meeting with three committees for renovation of the Business, Science and Math buildings this week.  The swing space project is still in process with construction expected to start the first of the year.  

Trustee Wilkerson stated that Solano County decided not to continue the upgrades for the Nut Tree Airport and asked if there would be an impact on Solano College’s Aeronautics Program.  Ray Ogden stated that the Airport will continue to stay active and assured the Board that the County’s decision not to upgrade the Airport would not impact our Program.  Dr. Wright also indicated that at this time, there are no plans to close the Airport and our renovation should not be affected at all.  Dr. Hogue also informed the Board that the aeronautics instructor also felt that the College’s Aeronautics Program would not be impacted.  

Trustee Wilkerson also expressed concern about the cost of materials and asked how much has been factored into the Bond Program for inflation and increases in terms of a percentage to which Mr. Berger stated four percent a year.  Mr. Berger stated that committees are aware that the project budget is their target and that no one could have projected the escalated cost for construction materials. Trustee Wilkerson stated that his biggest concern was that as we get into the process and costs continue to increase, projects later on the list may have to be scaled back and our overall objective may not be met.  Mr. Berger assured Trustee Wilkerson that Kitchell has not approached the matter this way but have held each individual project to their individual budget and design.  He stated that additional cost estimates were factored in because of the escalating costs.  He explained that projects are fitting into “today’s cost of construction,” and if projects do not fit within budget, the Committees are not allowed to proceed to draw floor plans.  Mr. Berger stated that money is not shifted into other projects as each project is held to its individual construction budget and Kitchell will continue to do this unless directed otherwise. 

Trustee McCaffrey commented on the increased costs for concrete (8 percent) and steel (11 percent) and asked how soon it would be before this would impact the Bond projects.  Mr. Berger stated that they continue to monitor the costs and heavily scrutinize construction cost estimates along the way to monitor the design versus the budget.  

In response to Trustee Wilkerson’s question about change orders, Mr. Berger stated that money has been set aside for new construction as well as renovation projects.

Trustee McCaffrey asked about the Nut Tree on the project list.  Vice President Wright stated that it was part of the swing space and would come out of any overhead and interest earned on the Bond.  Trustee McCaffrey asked for a report on the interest.  Dr. Wright indicated that for 2003, $1.5 million was earned and went right back into the Bond fund.  

· Caltrans Update

Ray Ogden showed pictures of the work done by Caltrans on the Dan Wilson Creek Project at the back of the campus. Photos were passed around of the new parking spaces, creek bank, landscaping with planting in progress, irrigation and mosquito-eating fish to help with mosquito abatement.  Caltrans will also spray for mosquitoes on a regular basis.  

7.
CONSENT AGENDA – ACTION ITEMS

Superintendent-President

(a)
Minutes for the Meeting of August 18, 2004

Human Resources

(b)
Employment  2004-05, Gratuitous Service, Employment 2003-04 

Administrative and Business Services

(c)
Warrant Listings 

Academic Affairs

(d)
2004-05 Local Agreement for Child Development Contract GWAP-4065 and Resolution


No. 04/05-06
(e) 2004-05 Local Agreement for Child Development Contract FCTR-4157 and Resolution


No. 04/05-07

(f) 2004-05 Local Agreement for Child Development Contract GPRE-4413 and Resolution


No. 04/05-08

(g) 2004-05 Local Agreement for Child Development Contract GCTR-4440 and Resolution


No. 04/05-09

Moved by Trustee Phil McCaffrey and seconded by Trustee Willie McKnight for approval of the revised Consent Agenda.  The motion passed unanimously.

The revised Human Resource item on the Consent Agenda distributed at the meeting included the addition of Charles Shatzer as the Associate Vice President of Workforce and Community Development and Gerry Fisher as the Vice President, Student Services.  

 8.

ITEMS REMOVED FROM CONSENT AGENDA

No items were removed.  
9. NON-CONSENT AGENDA ITEMS – ACTION ITEMS

Administrative and Business Services

(a)
Authorization to Bid for an Addition to the Aeronautics Hangar at the Nut Tree Airport, Vacaville, CA – Bid No. 04-003
Tom Berger indicated that the $300,000 project would take approximately three and one-half months to complete by the first or second week in January.  The project includes the construction of approximately 2,000 square feet of storage space and the upgrade of electrical services to meet the current needs of the building.  

Moved by Trustee Willie McKnight  and seconded by Trustee Pam Keith for authorization to bid for an addition to the Aeronautics Hangar at the Nut Tree Airport, Vacaville, CA—Bid No. 04-003.  The motion passed unanimously.

(b)
AB 2910 Quarterly Report for the Fourth Quarter, 2003-04
Moved by Trustee Phil McCaffrey and seconded by Trustee Pam Keith for approval of the AB 2910 Quarterly Report for the Fourth Quarter, 2003-04.  The motion passed unanimously.

10.
ANNOUNCEMENTS

Trustee Wilkerson extended congratulations to Mr. Shatzer and Mr. Fisher on their recent appointments. He also congratulated Kathy Rosengren on her well-deserved recognition.  

11.
ITEMS FROM THE BOARD   

Trustee Pam Keith thanked Audrey Wong for attending the Governing Board meeting and encouraged Ms. Wong to assist with press releases in all of the newspapers, especially the Vallejo Times-Herald, about Ms. Rosengren’s recognition in the Ashland publication. 

Trustee McCaffrey commented that several items under the Consent Calendar were submitted to the Board for approval after the start dates and asked if the Board could, in the future, get this type of information before the start dates.  Dr. Perfumo stated she had mentioned this at the last Board meeting.  She also informed the Board that the person who assumed the chief accountant position since Larry Hansen assumed his new position at UC Davis has had a family emergency and another interim will need to be hired.  Dr. Perfumo stated that the name of the new interim would be brought to the Board at the next meeting for approval.  She explained that there are times when business necessity requires bringing in a temporary employee, and then bringing it to the next Board meeting.

Trustee McCaffrey also asked if the Building Trades could receive a copy of the Bond Updates.  Mr. Berger will add the Building Trades to the distribution list for the Bond Updates. 

Vice President Honeychurch recessed the regular meeting at 7:43 p.m.  

Trustee Willie McKnight left the meeting at this time.  

12.
CLOSED SESSION


(a)
Conference with Legal Counsel—Anticipated Litigation
Significant exposure to litigation pursuant to subdivision (b) of Section 54956.9: 

1 potential case

Vice President Honeychurch called the Closed Session to order at 7:48 p.m. and adjourned the Closed Session at 7:52 p.m.  

13.
RECONVENE REGULAR MEETING

Vice President Honeychurch reconvened the regular meeting at 7:53 p.m.

14.
REPORT OF ACTION TAKEN IN CLOSED SESSION

On behalf of the Board, Vice President Honeychurch reported that the Governing Board discussed anticipated litigation with its legal counsel pursuant to Government Code section 54956.9(b) subsection 3 (c) and reviewed a Tort Claim received by Gene Thomas served on 

July 26, 2004.  The Board took action rejecting the claim pursuant to Government Code section 912.6.  The Board members’ voted unanimously to reject the claim. 

15.
ADJOURNMENT

There being no further business, the meeting adjourned at 7:59 p.m.
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   APPROVED






JAMES M. CLAFFEY, PRESIDENT


PAULETTE J.  PERFUMO, Ph.D., SECRETARY

